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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Town Council offices, New Street, Honiton on Tuesday the Sixth of July 2010
Members Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr M R Allen*




Cllr Miss V Ash*  **

Cllr A B Boom*




Cllr R E Coombs*

Cllr Mrs S A Casson*



Cllr J P Corke*

Cllr P E Fleming* (Chairman)


Cllr D Foster
Cllr M McGuire*




Cllr Mrs S Groves*
Cllr J B Taylor*




Cllr P Halse*  **
Cllr M J Teare*




Cllr Mrs V A Howard*
Cllr V C Whitlock*



Cllr Mrs M D Morgan*
*
Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** 
Also District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Mrs M Olive


East Devon District Council

10/111.
To note an amendment to the agenda

The Chairman advised that, due to an oversight, no space had been included on the agenda for public questions and that he intended to receive public questions following the Declarations of Interest.
10/112.
To receive apologies for absence
Cllr Farnham (A/L)
10/113.
To receive declarations of interest in item on the agenda

All Councillors present declared a personal interest in the item on the agenda due to the Council’s resolution to develop allotments on Honiton Bottom Road field.
10/114.
Public Question Time
The Clerk advised that one question had been received. 
The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

Mr Paul Kiddle of the Honiton Allotment Association asked : How long will it take Devon County Council to make a decision on the application for Village Green status?
The Deputy Clerk advised that she had been informed by Devon County Council that any objections would be sent to the applicants after the initial 21 July deadline and it was possible also to ask for Counsel’s opinion. There was no set time limit. 

Cllr Teare advised that at the planning committee meeting preceding the Town Council meeting, it had been noted that Honiton Town Council had submitted the application for allotments. He understood that East Devon District Council would note as part of its consideration of the application that an application for a village green had been made together with any progress. He further understood that there was no reason why the planning application should not proceed as normal.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

10/115.
To consider and agree the Town Council’s response as consultee to the application to register land at Honiton Bottom Road as a village green

The Chairman advised that all Members had received copies of the application together with background papers and briefing notes.

Cllr Halse queried why Cllr Allen, as the applicant to register land as a village green, was being allowed to sit in the Council for this item. The Clerk stated that she had advised Cllr Allen that it was her belief he had predetermined the item under discussion but that Cllr Allen had decided not to take this advice. 

Cllr Allen stated that he did not consider his interest to be any more prejudicial than any other Councillor present but that he was content to abide by the decision of the Council if Members felt that was not the case. The Chairman reminded Cllr Allen that a decision on declarations of interest was a personal decision and could not be decided by anyone else. 

Cllr Halse expressed the view that the presence of Cllr Allen at the discussion would put the Council in a dangerous legal situation and that if Cllr Allen did not withdraw, he would do so. 

Cllr Allen declared a prejudicial interest with regard to predetermination. The Clerk advised Cllr Allen that, as the Council had adopted Paragraph 12 of the Code of Conduct, he was welcome to make a statement to the Council before withdrawing from the meeting.
Cllr Allen stated that it had been his intention to raise the issue of irregularities in the Council’s planning application for allotments but had been stopped. This application for a Town Green had not been put forward to confound the application for allotments but because 700 or more people in St Michael’s Ward wanted a Town Green. It seemed a good compromise for the Council’s policy on allotments and to have a Town Green for the residents. His understanding was that it was possible to have both and achieve a protected open space. He had no wish to confound the issue and intended to report irregularities of the Council to the Standards Board.
Cllr Teare advised that Cllr Allen had not been able to speak as he wished at the planning committee meeting because he had wished to speak on an item that was not on the agenda. This was not permissible under the Local Government Act as it did not allow Members and the public the required time to consider the item. 

Cllr Allen withdrew from the meeting

Cllr Teare stated that he felt that whether or not the Town Council had an interest in the site in question, any application to change status would be something the Town Council had to make a comment on. 

Cllr Halse queried why the application had come forward. He felt that although the applicants claimed they wanted to preserve a space for the area, the main campaign was to prevent the development of allotments on the site. He questioned whether there was a real need to protect this space as he felt it was already sufficiently protected by East Devon District Council.

Cllr Whitlock advised that he felt the process of registration would cost an unnecessary amount of money; it may be possible for the Town Council to consider the application excluding the area of the allotments but he felt there was no need as the powers of the District Council were sufficient to safeguard this area. 

Cllr Taylor reminded Members that the original owner of the land had given it to East Devon District Council with a covenant to include statutory allotments and people had now been waiting 20 years for this facility.

Cllr Coombs advised Members that he felt the consideration of allotments was not the main issue; what was of more concern was whether this was a valid application for a Town Green. The applicants felt they had sufficient evidence and the Town Council should challenge that if it felt there was an error. 

The Deputy Clerk advised that Devon County Council had confirmed that it may allow the Town Council to have a short extension to the 21 July deadline due to the delay of the availability of the relevant papers in Honiton. 

The Clerk reminded Members of her advice given at the Town Council meeting on 14 June that if there were any doubt about the possibility of allotments being permissible on a village green, the Council could not support this application as it would be in direct opposition to a resolution already agreed (the development of allotments on Honiton Bottom Road), unless the Council wished to reconsider its original resolution.

In response to a question from Cllr Corke, the Deputy Clerk confirmed that Mr Kimble, in his statement circulated to the Council, had made reference to village greens with allotments and he had since supplied examples to the Town Clerk’s office. The Deputy Clerk had investigated these examples and found that the first case related to a brand new development with everything built at the same time and in the second case the allotments had been in situ from 1909 with the Town Green application being made 50 years later. She also advised that she had tabled a letter from Mr Kiddle, the Chairman of the Honiton Allotment Association, following advice by the National Association, that there was no knowledge of allotments on public village greens. 
Following further discussion Cllr Ash proposed 
a) That the Town Council object to the registration on the grounds that this was in conflict with the Town Council’s application for an allotment site;

b) That the Council undertake research on the length of time the land had alleged to have been used by the public as of right prior to ownership by East Devon District Council;

c) That an outline of the objection be brought for the Council’s consideration at the planning committee meeting on 20 July prior to being sent to Devon County Council

d) That the Council Officers contact Devon County Council informing them that extra time would be required

This was seconded by Cllr Whitlock and WAS UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED. 
A working group of Cllrs Casson, Coombs and Howard would work with the Deputy Clerk to draft a response. Cllr Casson reminded Members that any other input would be welcomed.

10/116.
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.55pm

Copies of this document are available in large print on request
Signed Chair

13 September 2010

